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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 31st of July 2018, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr L Tucker, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Perry, Mrs M Wardell
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 

	Clerk


34/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr Mr G Wilson
35/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book.
36/18   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on the 26th of June 2018.
37/18    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council - The highlight this month was The Village Show and Vintage Vehicle event held on 14th/15th.  In addition, the Durrington Scarecrow Trail held the weekend before ensured all was enjoyed by villagers and visitors alike.  I would like to thank those who assisted in putting on the two weekends for the village. Now we must start planning for next year.

On a sad note, the Durrington Free Church closed its doors for the last time on the 29th. It was an organisation that I attended in my youth and one which gradually had a decreasing congregation over the years.  The premises is in the hands of trustees and its future looks uncertain.

38/18    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch and an update following the Netheravon Road residents’ meeting held on the 2nd of July 2018).  Cllr S Botham reported that the last NTG due to be held in July had been cancelled due to the ongoing Salisbury and Amesbury Incident.  He had attended the local meeting on behalf of the Town Council.  Cllr W Clarke informed the Council that he had  received a letter back from the Police and Crime Commissioner Angus McPherson informing him that his request for adhoc policing in the village for issues such as speeding would be responded to within 28 days.
Speedwatch results for the past month were passed around the Councillors, there has been more focus on the Netheravon Road due to the residents’ concerns.

The Chairman and Wiltshire Councillor provided an update on actions from the Netheravon Road Residents’ Meeting held on the 2nd of July: Residents continue to collect evidence along the road and have produced home-made signs for speed and to warn drivers about children crossing.  The Speedwatch cardboard Policeman has arrived and will be fixed to a wooden frame and weather proofed in the coming weeks before making its first outing with the CSW teams.  Councillors agreed that the Wiltshire Councillor along with the Clerk would work on producing a report for Wiltshire Council outlining all of the issues that residents and Councillors wanted to raise about speed and safety along the Netheravon Road.  This would include, consideration of safe crossing points, a reduction to 30mph throughout the stretch of road from the Stonehenge Inn Roundabout to just past the cemetery, double white lining between the roundabouts to prevent overtaking and the request for a metro count along the road to highlight the concern about speeding traffic.  The Council also discussed the issue relating to missing bollards at the refuge point by the bus stop.  A fault report had been submitted to Wiltshire Council but this had been rejected due to the bollard technically still being the responsibility of Persimmon Homes.  These had been installed as part of their improvements to the highway for the Avon Fields Estate when it was built and at present the estate and therefore associated elements have not yet been adopted by Wiltshire Council despite the estate having been built over 5 years ago.  The Wiltshire Councillor would continue to pursue the delay in handover.
b. POLICIES – nothing to report.
c. HR&FINANCE – Roles and Responsibilities for the Youth Services employees along with new statements of particulars of employment have now been signed.  Work will commence shortly to review the Cleaners’ and Admin Assistant’s.  Cllr Rennie reminded Councillors to consider funding required for 2019, which would be discussed in November.  The next Finance Meeting would be held on the 21st of August 2018.
d. PLANNING – The following planning applications were discussed at a meeting held on the 31st of July 2018.  Cllr D Healing and Wiltshire Councillor G Wright have offered to provide some planning training to councillors, this will be done in September:
i. 18/05559/VAR – Material amendments to Technical Buildings at Larkhill Garrison – Support

ii. 18/06067/FUL – Proposed single storey front lean to at 82 Fargo Road, Larkhill – Support with reminder that plans are amended to reflect the correct orientation of the property as current plans have front and rear of property mixed up.

iii. 18/06172/FUL – Change of use to D2 for Swimming Centre at Durrington Down Farm, Larkhill – Support.

iv. 18/0657/FUL – Alterations to frontage of Maldives Restaurant at The Packway, Larkhill – Support with conditions that enforcement and licensing department consider any if other applications are required to comply with regulations based on new advertising boards in situ and different types of food being served (takeaway and restaurant).

e. AMENITIES – nil to report.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – no members of the public were present
39/18
REPORT by the clerk - Half of the parking posts have been removed at the allotments on Clover Lane following comments from allotment holders at their last meeting about some being damaged/not working properly and padlocks missing.  The other half of the barriers will remain in place, allotment holders have been informed that new posts will not be installed.
The container at the bottom of the Recreation Ground has been tidied up and lots of rubbish has been disposed of, thank you to Cllr Shaun Rennie and Trevor Parker for their help.  Unfortunately a petrol strimmer was stolen from the container over the weekend of the Village Show.  Having spoken to key holders it appears that the container had been inadvertently left open and it looks like an opportunist struck whilst they could.  The theft has been reported to the Police.  Once statements have come in from the key holders a report will be produced and measures put in place to better safeguard the container and keys.

The Village Clean Up went ahead on the 6th of July but unfortunately without the support of Avon Valley College due to Public Health England’s advice about not picking up what you haven’t dropped.  Councillors and residents armed with litter pickers and bin liners focussed on cleaning up the Recreation Ground, River Walk, Hackthorne and Avon Valley College bus layby.   8 bags of rubbish, mainly consisting of energy/fizzy drink cans and bottles, crisps, chocolate, sweet and take away wrappers was collected and taken away by Wiltshire Council.  A new date will be set for another litter sweep once the advice about not picking up other people’s litter has been lifted.

The Commonwealth War Graves Commission have inspected the cemetery and noted that some work was required to ensure the war graves met their required standard.  A CWGC gardener spent last week at the cemetery working and advising our ground keeper on what is required.  Extra attention will be paid to these graves to ensure they are properly maintained, the CWGC also informed us that we should have a top up service every 4-6 weeks which we have not been receiving, this is now in place.

The weekend cleaner at the Village Hall has handed her notice in and will be finishing work in Mid –August, we will look to recruit a replacement over the next month, we will also look to get a casual worker in to cover a 3-4 week period in September/October when our street cleaner is away.   Now that the Hall has closed for August workmen are in to conduct the alarms and fire extinguisher checks, decorate the hall and put new varnish on the floor, work is underway to build a new cabinet for the Short Mat Bowls electronic mat roller and the electrician is putting motion sensor lights in the toilets which will not only help people with Dementia but will also prevent lights from being left on when the Hall is empty.

40/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright

Stonehenge Tunnel Highways England Further Consultation

There are three proposed changes that Highways England are currently seeking views on: 
1. to remove the previously proposed link between Byways 11 and 12 in the Stonehenge World Heritage Site

2. to widen the green bridge proposed near the existing Longbarrow Roundabout

3. To move the proposed modification of Rollestone crossroads.

Road Improvements 

I am pleased to report that the A345 through Durrington and beyond has been resurfaced providing a smooth and safer drive.  Some of the white lining and replacement cats-eyes works are ongoing.  The Haul road build from Parsonage Farm to the New Service Families Accommodation is complete and infrastructure for the builders is ongoing and will soon be finished so that the houses can be built at pace. 

Reward and Recognition. 

It was a delight to join Durrington Voluntary Fund Raisers, the Winners of the Wiltshire Council Amesbury Community Area Volunteer Awards, for a tour behind the wire and afternoon tea at The Royal Artillery Officers’ Mess, Larkhill. Many thanks go to Deputy Garrison Commander David Penniall for providing such a well organised and interesting event.  

Thanks to all who made this year’s Durrington Show such a great success. It was made difficult by such hot weather but proved, yet again to be a wonderful weekend of fun.  On a personal level, I entered my Scarecrow in the local competition and enjoyed taking part. 

New Medical Centre for Larkhill. 


The New Medical & Dental Centre for Larkhill is underway after substantial delays gaining planning permission and work is now moving forward at pace.

The new centre being delivered by Aspire Defence Capital Works is expansive and will increase the capacity of Primary Health Care.  It will accommodate 3 main user groups: Army Medical; Army Dental and NHS Health Services.  There is great potential here for Military and Civilian communities to use the same facility however, there is a lot of work to be done to secure good transport links and liaise with existing NHS and Military facilities to secure the very best for local communities.  The building will be on two levels and the design is contemporary, light and open with an external central courtyard.  Its location will be next to the existing Larkhill Medical Centre.

Larkhill Community Partnership - a 2nd meeting with Welfare Teams confirmed the current issues that The Partnership will be leading on.  Great new ideas came from this meeting,  a Park Run within Larkhill and a Race To The Stones to consist of a cycle race across Wiltshire finishing at Stonehenge.  I am currently working with NHS and the CCG to ascertain how Dental and Doctors services will provide a sustainable service to our communities.  I am also in conversation with retail outlets to secure the best possible services for Larkhill.  

41/18
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – report from the meeting held on the 19th of July produced by Cllr D Healing:
The meeting started with the Chairman’s Welcome and Introductions which led to the first main item which was a update on the Nerve Agent Incident in Amesbury and Salisbury.

A representative from the Police brought us up to date based on what had been released by BBC News at 6pm.  The Police were still following up the incident with cleaning up of restricted areas in Salisbury and Amesbury.  They have had a very busy time over the last couple of weeks not only the nerve incident but World Football and Tennis and local Village Fete’s and village shows, it should ease off now.  They did emphasize the Statement “ Don’t pick it up if you didn’t drop it.”  There is a Community Meeting about this subject on Wednesday 25 July at Stonehenge School Antrobus Road, Amesbury at 6.30pm.  

A303 Update

There was a presentation by Highways England on the proposed Improvements to the A303 from Amesbury to Berwick Down.  From the recent consultation of 5000 responses there are proposed amendments to this part of the road; a proposed link road between Byways 11 and 12 would not be constructed.  The Green Bridge at Longbarrow Roundabout will be 150m wide to reduce the view of the bridge.  There will be a change in highway alignment at Rollestone Crossroads. 

All details of proposed changes are available on Web Site www.highwaysengland.co.uk/projects/A303-Stonehenge-Amesbury-BerwickDown.

Comments may be made between 17 July and 14 August 2018

Waste Services Presentation

A presentation by the Head of Waste Services informed us that kerbside waste collection was changing on 30th July to increase the amount and type of waste that can be recycled. Wiltshire are proposing to recycle 50% of waste.  From 30th you may recycle in Blue Lid Bin the following: Plastic bottles, plastic yoghurt pots, tubs and trays, ice cream tubs, margarine tubs, cardboard, food drink cartons, shredded paper.  From 30th the following may be placed in the Black Box: Paper, glass bottles, tins and cans, clean foil, empty aerosols, bagged textiles and clothes.

Housing Update

Evergreen Court Amesbury is a specialist build for independent living for those over age 55.

Its construction is well under way and some apartments have already been sold.

There are 60 self-contained apartments consisting of 20 x 1 bed, 40 x 2 bed, 20 shared ownership and 40 affordable rent. There are community rooms, open gardens and full support facilities.

Community Area Transport Group CATG
There are a number of road improvement projects planned but time is needed to implement.

Youth Grant Applications

Devizes Outdoor Celebratory Arts requested a grant of £2500 to support the Real Kings Project in Amesbury.  – Approved
St Giles Church Café requested £3275.00 towards installing a community kitchen.— Deferred
Winterbourne PC requested £1488.21 towards installing LED stage lighting.- Approved.

42/18
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for July 2018
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for June 2018

43/18
DISCUSSION TOPIC – A303 Amesbury to Berwick Down Supplementary Consultation.
The Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright along with Cllr D Healing provided an update, 

including powerpoint slides of the proposed changes.  These were discussed by the Town 

Council and seen as an improvement.  The Town Council did not feel it needed to submit a 

response in relation to the consultation.
44/18
PROPOSALS 
a.    The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the recruitment of a new cleaner for the Village Hall at weekends.  Adverts would be posted on the Town Council website, notice board and Facebook page.

b.   The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the removal and disposal of the remaining Trim Trail equipment on the Millennium Park at a cost of £250.  The equipment is in a poor state of repair with many items damaged or elements missing. 

c.   The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the use of a casual worker (£7.86 per hour up to 20hours per week) to cover a 3-4 week holiday period in September/October when the streetcleaner is on holiday.

45/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

Following discussion about the damage caused to the exhaust of a vehicle belonging to an allotment holder whilst parked in the allocated parking area at Avon Fields, the Town Council agreed that it would not pay compensation.  

46/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there were no members of the public present.
47/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  There was no confidential business.
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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